Administrators of Rural Urban Public Libraries of Ontario

Minutes of the Regular Meeting

Wednesday, September  12th, 2012

Kempenfelt Conference Centre

Present:  
Bessie Sullivan (Co-Chair)

Lisa Miettinen, Oxford (Co-Chair)

Janet Woodbridge, Essex (Treasurer)

Brian Masschaele, Elgin (Secretary)

Jennifer-Franklin-McInnis, Essex

Lindsay Brock, Middlesex

Julie DeVries, Middlesex

Laura Carter, Kingston Frontenac

Rosemary Lewis, Oxford

Katherine Seredynska, Waterloo
Kelly Bernstein, Waterloo

Robin Stewart, Chatham-Kent
Kim Switzer, Lennox and Addington

Sandi Loponen, Elgin

Gayle Hall, Simcoe

Meighan Wark, Huron

Linda Kent, Kawartha Lakes

1.  Welcome and call to order

Meighan and Lisa called the meeting to order at 10:05 am.  

2.  Approval of Agenda

The following items were added under New Business:  7.4 Signing Authorities and 7.5 Benefits of Membership.

Moved by Janet Woodbridge, Seconded by Bessie Sullivan that the agenda be approved as amended – CARRIED.

3.  Approval of the Minutes of June 1, 2012
A correction to Ken MacLeod’s name was noted under 7.1

Moved by Brian Masschaele, Seconded by Janet Woodbridge that the minutes of the June 1, 2012 meeting be approved as amended – CARRIED.
4.  Business Arising from the Minutes

4.1  Response from Industry Canada re:  CAP
 

Bessie confirmed that she had received a response from the Minister which was similar to letters received by other organizations and individual libraries.  Sustainability funding will not be renewed.
5.  Correspondence – No additional correspondence was received.

Hélène Golden of SOLS joined the meeting at 10:15 am.
6.  Reports:


6.1  Kempenfelt Committee – Katherine Seredynska

Hélène provided an overview of this year’s program and participants.  The following comments were noted:

· There are 25 participants this year which is a good number.  30 is the maximum that could be accommodated;

· Training is going very well and the session on e-books was of particular interest;
· Bookclub on the Beach with Sharon Smith was a huge success;
· The Thursday session with CEOs is very important to participants so all members are urged to attend.

Hélène departed the meeting at 10:40 am.

Katherine and Patti have agreed to serve on the committee for at least one more year, joining Julie who is a new member.  Katherine will document procedures for organizing the conference for the benefit of future members who may be new to the process.
6.2 ARUPLO Guidelines Committee – Meighan Wark, Bessie Sullivan, Kelly Bernstein
This is the first meeting for this committee on a standing basis.  Lisa Miettinen re-introduced the staffing matrix and members provided feedback on their results.  The following comments were made:
· The matrix seems to work better in smaller branches than larger ones;

· Transactions per hour should include computer usage;

· A category should be added for branches smaller than 2,500 square feet even though this size is no longer addressed in the actual guidelines.
It was agreed that Brian will send out the matrix to members not in attendance.  All members should send in their results to the committee who will then determine next steps towards a formal benchmarking process.


6.3 Treasurer’s Report – Janet Woodbridge

ARUPLO has a current consolidated balance of approximately $82,000 and a bank account balance of approximately $47,000 as of the end of August 2012, with major expenses for Kempenfelt still to be withdrawn in 2012.  Janet noted that CEO registrations are down and if these registrations continue to decline, the centre may no longer guarantee rooms a year in advance.  She also stressed the importance of a prompt response by the end of June from all members for registrations.  Double occupancy for staff participants needs to be strongly encouraged and single rooms should only be booked on an exceptional basis.    
Moved by Janet Woodbridge, Seconded by Laura Carter that the Treasurer’s 
Report, including statements to August 31, 2012, be accepted as presented – CARRIED.  

6.4 Ontario Public Library Guidelines Report

Bessie has agreed to serve in this capacity for a two-year term.  Representation was previously vacant due to Sue Dalton’s resignation.  No formal report was provided.

7.0 New Business

7.1 Acknowledgement of Ken MacLeod’s passing

Members shared their memories of Ken and all offered their support to Bruce County Library during this difficult time.  Meighan offered to write a letter of condolence to Bruce County Council on behalf of the group.

Moved by Brian Masschaele, Seconded by Katherine Seredynska that a letter of condolence be sent to Bruce County Council and that a donation of $100 be made on behalf of ARUPLO to Grey-Bruce Health Service in memory of Mr. Ken MacLeod – CARRIED.
7.2 Website http://aruplo.weebly.com
Brian encouraged submissions for posting on the site.  The constitution and draft minutes will be added shortly, as will at least one photograph from Kempenfelt.  It was agreed that contact information for the executive should also be added.  
7.3 Letterhead / Mailing address

Recent correspondence regarding CAP has revealed the need to have letterhead.  It was agreed that Brian will develop a template which will cite the group’s website given that Executive contact information will be listed on that site.


7.4 Signing Authorities
Discussion took place regarding the need for a back-up signing authority in case Janet is absent.  It was agreed that this is an appropriate role for the secretary.  The constitution will need to be revised accordingly in 2013 but it was agreed the change can be implemented immediately.  Janet will contact Brian to complete the necessary paperwork.  
Moved by Janet Woodbridge, Seconded by Bessie Sullivan that the Secretary act as the alternate signing authority in the Treasurer’s absence; and that the constitution be so amended at the 2013 Annual General Meeting – CARRIED.


7.5 Benefits of Membership

Bessie took the lead in this discussion.  She has received recent inquiries regarding benefits of membership in the group and has responded by pointing out opportunities such as Kempenfelt, networking with peers and the ability to share information through the listserv.  However, she reiterated a general concern that apathy seems to be increasing.  Attendance at meetings and participation in committees has become a major challenge.  It is time to consider adjustments to the meeting structure for the group.  In particular, the bi-annual joint meetings with AMPLO in Toronto have seen a significant decline in attendance in recent years.  Staff from the Ministry no longer attend these meetings on a regular basis.  One joint meeting per year is seen as sufficient.  It was agreed that ARUPLO’s meeting structure needs a major shake-up in order to encourage attendance and participation.   It was agreed that the following meeting structure be implemented in 2013:
· January – informal get-together at OLA;

· March – Joint meeting in Toronto with AMPLO;
· June – Full day meeting at a member library;

· September – Kempenfelt AGM and regular meeting;

· December – teleconference as required.

Lisa will communicate with AMPLO regarding this proposed change.  The joint meeting scheduled for December 7th, 2012 will proceed as planned.

Moved by Brian Masschaele, Seconded by Laura Carter that ARUPLO’s annual meeting schedule be modified as outlined above; and that the June 2013 meeting be hosted by Haliburton Public Library – CARRIED.

Prior to proceeding to the roundtable discussion, Bessie reminded members that OPLA’s “Reader’s Advisory In A Day” is taking place on October 26th and all members are encouraged to send staff.

8.  Roundtable

The following are highlights from the roundtable discussion:

Huron

Building projects in Bayfield and Brussels are moving ahead.  Zurich is proposed.  Enterprise migration for the system’s ILS is taking place this fall.  The composition of the library board will be changing.  The recommendation is to reduce the size to 8 members from 13 currently.  Meighan led a general discussion on safety measures employed by each system for staff who work alone.

Elgin

Brian polled members on the dynamic between upper and lower tier governments with regards to the need for facility expansions.  This has become an issue for the Aylmer branch as some members of local council are claiming that the County has not formally asked for more space.  Despite these concerns, Aylmer Council has approved moving ahead with an architectural design to expand the branch.
Kingston Frontenac

Smaller branches continue to benefit from Trillium Foundation funding for renovations, with one project (Hartington) about to be completed.  The system is about to launch a new brand.  Central Library requires major renovations, particularly heating / air conditioning upgrades.  The system’s management structure has been overhauled.  Laura is now Manager of Branch Operations which is a new position. 

Chatham-Kent
A second commercial that will run in local movie theatres in now completed.  (Robin shared the first one with members on the listserv recently.)  The municipality is engaging in service review which will include the library.  Robin sought feedback on how members responded to the province’s amended annual survey.

Lennox and Addington

The position of library manager will be filled shortly.

Kawartha Lakes

Accessibility and infrastructure grant applications have been submitted for accessible washrooms in the main branch and for building improvements to Bobcaygeon.  A new collective agreement was recently achieved.

Waterloo

A survey on services is currently underway that involves both voluntary responses from the public and more in-depth telephone conversations with willing respondents.  The library’s website is being overhauled and the system is preparing to implement a union database for its ILS with other members of the Ontario Library Consortium (OLC).  
Haliburton
The library has had a successful promotional campaign.  Bessie distributed examples of materials produced.  She also provided an overview of upcoming design and renovation plans for the system’s branches.

Middlesex

Strathroy branch has recently re-opened after an extensive renovation.  The building incorporates a community museum and also hosts employment services for the area.  A new facility is being proposed to replace the Parkhill branch which is currently in a Carnegie building.  There has been significant staff turnover of late due to retirements.  The system is also migrating to the OLC’s union database and will also be implementing Enterprise for its ILS.  
Simcoe

Staff have moved into new offices that have been incorporated into the County’s administration building.  The library is leading the dissemination of a “cultural places pass” throughout the county.

Oxford

A new website is being developed and the system will also be the first to migrate to OLC’s union database.  Enterprise is also being implemented.  Tillsonburg Town Council has approved the amalgamation of Tillsonburg Public Library into the county library system.  Extensive work will be taking place in the coming months to integrate the library into the larger system.  This includes renovations to the building.  It is expected the branch will be closed for several weeks while these renovations take place.

Essex
New and larger facilities for Lakeshore and LaSalle branches are currently in progress.  LaSalle is currently operating in a temporary location in an outlet mall which has had its benefits in terms of reaching a new patron base.  Janet outlined the duties of a new position called Virtual Services Librarian.  Both the library board and Essex County Council have sent letters opposed to recent cuts made by the federal government to Library and Archives Canada, particularly the elimination of ILLO services.  The library distributed 800 library cards to local high school students recently.

9.  Other Business

9.1 Next Meeting Date – The next meeting is December 7, 2012 in Toronto, a joint meeting with AMPLO.

10.   Adjournment- Moved by Lisa that the meeting be adjourned at 3:20 pm.
